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TOWN OF DEDHAM
PLANNING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES
March 23, 2017, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room 

Present:  	Michael A. Podolski, Esq., Chair
John R. Bethoney, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 7:05 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office. Mr. Steeves was not present for this meeting.

	Applicant:	
	Town of Dedham Parks and Recreation

	Project Address:
	Gonzalez Field

	Zoning District:
	Local Business/Highway Business 

	Representative(s):
	· E. Patrick Maguire, MLA, RLA, CLARB, LEED AP®, Activitas, 16 School Street, Dedham, MA

	Town Consultant:
	Philip Viveiros, P.E., PTOE, McMahon Associates


 
Mr. Maguire said they were before the Board to clean up some administrative issues and to answer questions.  McMahon had several outstanding issues:
1. Provide stamped, signed electrical drawings for the path lighting, which is an alternate to the plan.  Hopefully they will get those someday. They needed to provide this for the sports lighting. This has been provided.
2. Provide cautionary traffic crossing signage at the new lot behind the Staples Building. This has been provided.
3. Easement with Spectra (now Enbridge) for the gas line. A letter has been received in agreement with how they laid out the plan and the detail.

The Applicant will be requesting a waiver for the boundaries and bearings. This site was one owned by the railroad, and trying to get this done would be incredibly costly to the Town. They will also be requesting a waiver for the required scale of the plan of 1”=40’. Mr. Maguire said it did not make sense on this application, and he did not think it was critical. Mr. Viveiros just received the updated plan and has only reviewed it preliminarily. He said the plans look promising regarding the lighting, but he wants to do a full review in the next day or so. Mr. Aldous said the site lighting is very good. Site circulation, safety, sight distance, and additional crossing signage have been done. Traffic signs and pavement markings have been done. 

Mr. Podolski said the Board can approve the application subject to receiving Mr. Viveiros’ comments. The lower parking lot at East Street/High Street is not within the purview of Parks and Recreation.  Activitas will not be responsible for this, but the Town had suggested that they do something with that lot. Mr. Maguire said that this will hopefully be a separate project. The wooden staircase will be replaced by a more formal stairway. A pathway will be a good design access. 

Mr. Maguire briefly reviewed the final renderings. He showed where people will be parking in the lower lot; this is not under the control of the Parks and Recreation Department. They propose adding more spaces as part of the project. There is a piece of the site adjacent to the Staples lot that is left-over space that does not work for any kind of athletic or recreational program. This is a perfect place for additional parking. The driveway is not actually owned by Staples; it is owned by the Town of Dedham, and Staples has an easement access. The existing natural grass field will be converted to a synthetic surface, which will be able to withstand much more play. It can be configured so that they can play full-sided soccer games, the smaller children can play on the side, and enable the field to function like a park. There will be a walking trail that goes around the entire park. The soil that comprises the natural grass field will be kept on site and pushed to the side to allow some topography. There will be berms that will allow landscaping with trees and make it more park-like. There will be land set aside for a future building for concessions/restaurants. The existing handicapped parking will be maintained on the lower level. Anyone who parks below can cannot get up through the back way will be able to park there. They will be adding 30 parking spaces. Mr. Bethoney commented that the project is very well done. 

Mr. Aldous asked how deep the pipeline is under the field. He said that he has heard that all of the electrical wires going to the lights do not cross the pipeline. Mr. Maguire said that when the gas company put the line in (he did not believe it is currently active), it was four to eight feet deep. He said they will increase this in some areas. There are no areas that cross electrical lines with the gas pipe.  He said the gas company must approve what is done. They have to have a concrete curb to attach the synthetic surface, and they have to break it into eight foot sections in the easement area in case the gas company needs to dig. There is a significant netting system on the end line, and this requires significant footings. He said there is no conflict with the gas line there. The gas company has reviewed this, and is fine with it. There will be a gas company representative on site while work is being done on the field. 

Michelle Kayserman, 3 Allen Lane, asked if there was anyone controlling the lights. She noted that Northeastern University’s field lights are on constantly despite there being snow on the field and no one is using it. Mr. Maguire said Northeastern has been his client in the past, and he will call them to turn the lights off. The control of Gonzalez Field is pretty significant with multiple levels of control. Bob Stanley, Director of Parks and Recreation, said that there have been similar systems installed at Condon Field, Memorial Park, and Rustcraft Road, and he is able to shut off the lights. The policy at Memorial Park is that there are no lights on after 11 p.m. Mr. Stanley was difficult to hear because he was too far from the microphones.

Mr. Podolski asked what the schedule of field use will be. Mr. Stanley said that the youth soccer players leave from 8:00 to 8:30 p.m., and then adults take over in the summertime for a baseball league. Mr. Podolski said that the Certificate of Action will stipulate that there will be no lighting after 11 p.m., and asked Mr. Stanley to monitor this. If Mr. Stanley has an issue, he will return to the Board with a solution. 

Ms. Kayserman asked about the under field system, which will have a stone base to infiltrate stormwater. Mr. Podolski said this is an issue for the Conservation Commission. The Planning Board adopts anything they approve. Mr. Maguire said they have one more meeting with them, and that this is not approved yet.  Ms. Kayserman said there is some water leaving from the field, and there is a culvert under the field. The plans do not show an elevation. She asked how this would be affected. Mr. Maguire said they want water to infiltrate because it will then go into the stormwater management system. The culvert is actually fairly deep in Wigwam Brook, and they will not put water directly into it. Mr. Podolski urged Ms. Kayserman to attend the Conservation Commission meeting next week for more details. Ms. Kayserman said she liked the style of lights that will be on the site, saying they are like the lights in Dedham Square. Mr. Maguire said these are Musco sports lights with black poles and black light standards. There has been a lot of comment about the style of lights and whether it is carrying over the lights in Dedham Square or whether it should be more modern. There will also be pathway pedestrian lighting and lighting in the parking lot. They will plan for the minimum amount of cost to install the lights, and will put in the infrastructure now. He hopes that the pedestrian lighting will be in the budget, but will see what the budget is after meeting with the Town Manager next week. Lighting design was discussed in detail. Mr. Viveiros said that if the lighting fixtures change, he will want to review it. This will be kept open until cost is determined.

Robert Jackson, 330 East Street, said he met with former town planner Richard McCarthy. A neighbor at 334 East Street has allowed his property to be used for staging. He wants to see something in writing that if there are trucks parking, his property will not be used for construction. Mr. Maguire understood and said that there is no intention for contractors to use private property. Mr. Podolski said this will be a condition in the Certificate of Action. 

Mr. Bethoney moved to approve the project as presented with a WAIVER for the scale and survey of the plan. A CONDITION of approval will be that there is no staging off-site, and that the photometric plan be reviewed by the peer reviewer.  Mr. Aldous seconded the motion. The vote to approve was unanimous at 4-0. 

	Applicant:	
	Supreme Development/Giorgio Petruzziello

	Project Address:
	42 Woodleigh Road, Dedham, MA – Scoping Session

	Zoning District:
	Single Residence B 

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
· Giorgio Petruzziello, Supreme Development

	Town Consultant:
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates


 
Prior to the beginning of the scoping session, Mr. Bethoney made the statement that he is recusing himself from this meeting. He explained that the agency at which he works has a professional relationship with Mr. Petruzziello. He left the hearing room at 7:38 p.m. and did not participate in any part of this meeting or consideration of the proposal. 

This is a scoping session for discussion purposes on a proposed residential subdivision. The Applicant wants to develop 42 Woodleigh Road into a four-house subdivision. He has a Purchase and Sale agreement with conditions on the property, which contains 2.3 acres, or 101,000 or 102,000 square feet of land. Frontage on Woodleigh Road (40 feet) is very narrow. The property is in the Single Residence B zoning district. There is currently a single family dwelling on the property in extensive disrepair, and it is cost-prohibitive to restore it. Any developer would want to go in with a full blown subdivision. There could be six, potentially seven, house lots. Others have looked at the property with the potential of obtaining a piece of property in the back off Whiting Avenue or one of the other side streets, removing a house, and bringing in a road. Mr. Petruzziello has met with the neighbors at least once, and they hope to come to a compromise on redevelopment of the property. The main issue with the development is that there is only a 40-foot entrance on Woodleigh Road that angles in to at least 50 feet in width. Under the Subdivision Rules and Regulations, the right of way requirement has to be 50 feet, regardless of the number of house lots. 

The Applicant asked for the Board’s input on whether a waiver can be granted for a four-house subdivision. They are not requesting a vote. This would have a 40-foot right of way at the beginning and then branch out. They would then develop what would be, under the Subdivision Rules and Regulations, a residential lane (four houses or less); this would allow them to do the minimum pavement requirement of 18 feet. There are no requirements for sidewalks or landscaping along the sidewalks. There would be a full cul-de-sac as required under the regulations. The placement of the houses has not yet been determined; the plans provided to the Board are simply examples. A required area of stormwater management would be in the middle of the cul-de-sac, which would be “heavily and nicely landscaped.” 

The plans presented are not done to the engineering degree that would be submitted, but prior to spending a lot of money on that, they would like to get the Board’s thoughts on the waivers. Right now, they are looking at two waivers, one for the width of the right of way to be 40 feet at the base, and the second for radii. The latter would be whether one or two radii would be necessary under the regulations. They will need to talk with the Department of Public Works, which has a road design that provides for a 40 foot layout. The Applicant tries to design to both Planning Board and DPW requirements. It is hoped that this scoping session would be viewed as a compromise to get the property developed. 

Mr. Petruzziello, as noted, has had some discussion with the residents in the area.  Many, if not all, of the residents were vehemently opposed to a subdivision of more than four lots. If the proposal is to go forward, they would like a commitment from Mr. Petruzziello and conditions in the Certificate of Action that, in perpetuity, the lot cannot be further subdivided. There is a concern about the condition of Woodleigh Road itself. People like the current width of the street. Mr. Petruzziello would be responsible for the road out to Mount Vernon Street. Mr. Zahka said that this would always be a private way, and would have a homeowners association. The Applicant is under a “weird” timeline with the Purchase and Sales agreement. They were hoping to get on the next Planning Board meeting so they could give people decent notice, even though it is discussion only. However, that is the middle of school vacation, and Mr. Petruzziello will be away with his children.

Mr. Podolski personally preferred the four lots in perpetuity. He appreciated that Mr. Petruzziello is doing four lots when he could put in six lots in a Single Residence B zoning district. He praised Mr. Petruzziello for his work with the Board, his beautiful houses, and his respect for the neighbors. Woodleigh Road is a private road and can get it fixed under the bylaw if everyone agrees. He the road would qualify as a lane since it would have a 40 foot right of way, 18 feet of pavement, and no sidewalks. Mr. Petruzziello said the asphalt varies from 16 to 18 feet wide. He said that most of the perimeter trees would remain. He proposed lighting at the end of the driveways, but no street lighting. Mr. Aldous asked if it would be worthwhile having a sidewalk on one side from the circle to Woodleigh Road. He was concerned about houses with children and there is no sidewalk. Mr. Zahka said this would be a sidewalk to nowhere, as there are currently no sidewalks on Woodleigh Road. A residential lane eliminates sidewalks.  He hopes that this development will blend in with the area. The Applicant has not yet spoken with the Fire Chief about the cul-de-sac. They have had prior discussions with him, and the Applicant is well aware that he prefers 20 feet, but understands that for a residential lane it is 18 feet. Mr. Podolski advised them to do autoturns to make sure the fire engines and trash trucks can get in and out of the cul-de-sac. Mr. Zahka agreed, but said the cul-de-sac is full size so it should not be an issue. The Fire Chief will be reviewing this. Mr. Podolski explained autoturns to the audience. There will be no granite curbs; this requires a waiver. Mr. O’Brien hoped that whatever is built will reflect what has historically been there, i.e., stone walls, etc. Mr. Petruzziello will take this into consideration. He understood the architecture and the neighborhood and what they want for homes and finishes. He will send renderings of the houses to the neighborhood. Mr. Petruzziello said that the houses would have town sewer and water, and utilities would be underground. 

Frank Sally, 35 Woodleigh Road, confirmed that Mr. Petruzziello had spoken with the neighbors, who thought that his proposal was appropriate for the neighborhood. He strongly supported the subdivision, as do his neighbors. He said that Mr. Petruzziello agreed that there would be no further subdivision of the property; this will be a condition in the decision.

Robert Barry, 103 Woodleigh Road, had a lot of concerns. It seems as though the roadway they are proposing is the absolute minimum in order to move forward. He wanted to hear more and what Mr. Petruzziello can do for the neighborhood, i.e., sidewalks.  Mr. Podolski said that sidewalks are not required. Mr. Barry also wanted to hear about what trees would be removed and whether there would be planting. The Board would ask Mr. Petruzziello to replace the trees on the border. The project must be fully and formally engineered before Mr. Petruzziello can return to the Board with a formal submission.  The neighbors would be notified since this will be a Public Hearing. Craig Todaro, 30 Woodleigh Road, thanked Mr. Petruzziello for talking with the neighbors. There is a tremendous history to the property, and he welcomed Mr. Petruzziello to visit the neighborhood homes for ideas. He submitted a letter to Mr. Zahka that covers the conditions that the neighbors want. He was generally supportive right now, but there is a long way to go. Dave Tonelli, 36 Woodleigh Road, a direct abutter, expressed concern, but since Mr. Petruzziello has reassured the neighbors, he is comfortable with the proposal.

Mr. Podolski advised Mr. Petruzziello to commence the engineering and design.

	Applicant:	
	Boston Bread d/b/a Panera Bread

	Project Address:
	725 Providence Highway, Dedham, MA

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business 

	Representative(s):
	· Kevin F. Hampe, Esq., 411 Washington Street, Dedham, MA
· David Webster, Director of Development, Federal Realty Investment Trust, 450 Artisan Way, Suite 320, Somerville, MA  02145
· Jason Berg, Director of Construction, Panera Bread

	Town Consultant:
	Philip Viveiros, P.E., PTOE, McMahon Associates 



Mr. Bethoney rejoined the Board for the rest of the meeting. The site plan and traffic issues are being worked on, so they will discuss the building only. Mr. Berg oriented the Board as to the location of the restaurant.

· North Elevation:  As seen from the plaza, mainly brick with some EIFS and windows around the building
· West Elevation: Brick, two doors for deliveries 
· Pick-up Window:  Faces Route 1, brick, windows, awnings
· Rear:  Brick 

Mr. Podolski asked if the brick was full brick or half brick. Mr. Berg said this has not been discussed at this point. Mr. Podolski said the Board does not like fake brick. Mr. Berg said they use a lot of fake brick, saying it looks identical, is cheaper, and is just as durable as full brick. The Board will need to see a close-up picture of it. Mr. McCarthy showed the Walpole Panera, which has the fake brick on all four sides. Mr. Berg pointed out that the color will be different. The EIFS (Styrofoam with a covering) will be beige. The fake brick will be standard size and two different colors (gray and green). The Dedham Plaza is charcoal, and Mr. Podolski wondered if the brick building would fit in with that. Mr. Berg said he thought the building was well designed, and noted that the Plaza is considerably older; Mr. Podolski said the plaza has been updated and looks beautiful. DRAB will need to review the building. Mr. Bethoney asked if there would be mortar between the bricks, and Mr. Berg said there would be grout. Mr. Bethoney asked Mr. Berg to bring in a sample at the next meeting, and Mr. Podolski asked for information on maintenance.

Mr. Bethoney said the Board is not regulating the way a landowner or business owner wants to build his building, but the Applicant needs a lot of consideration to construct the building. He thought the rendering was awful with no architectural strength to it, and asked if there could be something better. The Board agreed with him. Similar buildings have met all regulations, but look terrible, and they do not have the extensive parking waivers that the Plaza has. Mr. Bethoney said he is okay with the building there. He remembered Federal Realty being approved, and the commitment from them that there would be no more waivers.  He is fine with them returning, but he will not vote for something that he believes the residents will find lacking in character, particularly in its location. He asked if something could be done, i.e., roofs, heights, and gables. He showed a picture of a similar building with more architectural detail. Mr. Webster was unsure how to figure out how to get what the Board wants. Mr. Berg said that Panera does have a set color palate, but it changes from time to time. 

Mr. Podolski said that the Board had significant input on Chick-fil-A and a storage building on Route One near West Roxbury. The building at 321 Washington Street used fake brick, and Mr. Steeves was extremely unhappy with that. The Board is not the final arbitrators on exterior design, so they must go to DRAB for their recommendation. He reminded the Applicant that DRAB is only advisory. The Zoning Bylaw does allow the Board to judge exteriors. Mr. Podolski said that if DRAB is happy, the Planning Board might agree with the design; he cannot predict how they will react to the rendering. He said the pictures are flat and it is difficult to see properly. He suggested a three-dimensional rendering. Mr. Aldous explained that the Board does not like fake brick because it has no definition. 

Mr. Viveiros, McMahon Associates, is the peer review consultant retained by the Planning Board to do a minor site plan review; the Applicant pays for this. He does not work for the Applicant or the Town. Mr. Podolski asked him if the location and size of the building is approvable. Mr. Viveiros said there are a lot of issues with employee parking. The peer review does not get into the building size with the exception of the drive-thru. He believed the drive-thru was an appropriate size. He said most of his concerns are site access. Mr. Podolski said it would be fair to say that the building location and configuration are fine, assuming they see three dimensional drawings. There is no lighting plan at this time, so Mr. Viveiros could not comment on that. Mr. Webster said they have been communicating with McMahon about traffic and site-related issues. They have responded to all the items that were not resolved, but McMahon has not had a chance to review them. He said he would like to address them at the next meeting.

Michelle Kayserman, 3 Allen Lane, said the entire Dedham Plaza is an asphalt jungle. She understood that the owners would be reworking the parking lot with the addition of Panera. She asked if she would consider any type of low-impact development for stormwater instead of the traditional type. Mr. Webster said they are working on the underground equipment and have a stormwater design. Mr. Podolski said this would be governed by the Conservation Commission. He asked if they would need a waiver for landscaping. Mr. Webster said they would not, as they will be making improvements. 

Mr. Podolski suggested a meeting on April 6, 2017, as the sole agenda item. Mr. Viveiros was fine with that. The Applicant will be seeing DRAB on April 5, 2017. Mr. Bethoney suggested that they present a more traditional style. He noted that DRAB is advisory and can give guidance, but the Planning Board is regulatory and gives approval. Mr. McCarthy said that DRAB has not seen this design, and suggested that they come in with a few concepts. 

Mr. Aldous said that years ago, there was a problem with the main drain line coming from Court Street, underneath where the building is proposed, and across Route 1. It had collapsed in the parking lot at about the same location as the proposed Panera, flooding Court Street. He asked if the engineers had looked at that. Mr. Webster said he believes there is a drainage easement or sewer easement further south on the property closer to Dalzell. There is a very wide drainage easement running along Route 1 at the frontage of the property. It does not touch this part of the site. Mr. Aldous said the drain line he is discussing runs across, not along the property. Mr. Webster will confirm this. The Applicant went before the Zoning Board of Appeals, and the minutes of that meeting will be provided to the Board.

The Applicant will return on April 6, 2017. 

	Applicant:	
	Dedham Realty Ventures

	Project Address:
	865-875 Providence Highway, Dedham, MA

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business

	Representative(s):
	Justin Ferris, Charles River Realty



Mr. Ferris is seeking a bond reduction for the property at 865-875 Providence Highway. Mr. McCarthy has reviewed this and said the work has been done. The reduction will be used for landscaping. Mr. Ferris said all they have left is the sod in front. Mr. Bethoney moved to approve the request to have the Applicant provide a surety bond until the sod has been installed. Mr. Aldous seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.  Mr. Ferris said that it would look better if they had low voltage lighting to highlight the landscaping in front. This is not on the original plan. Mr. Podolski said this would be an insubstantial modification. He advised Mr. Ferris to write a letter to Mr. McCarthy and the Board will vote on it.

Dedham Square Planning Study Steering Committee
Mr. McCarthy submitted a list of members for the committee:
	Mike Butler, selectman
Michelle Persson Reilly, MPIC 
Jessica Porter, ZBA 
George Panagopoulos, business owner
Mark Gottesman, business/property owner
Giorgio Petruzziello, developer
Ryan McDermott, Dedham Square Circle
Peter Smith, citizen at large



Mr. Podolski said he would like to be the Planning Board representative. Mr. Aldous nominated Mr. Podolski, seconded by Mr. O’Brien. The vote was unanimous at 3-0 (Mr. Podolski did not vote on this nomination).

Planning Board Associate Member 
Ms. Kayserman, who had expressed interest in this position, asked if the Board had considered the Associate Member. Mr. Podolski said it had not, but it will be put on the next agenda.

High Street Condominiums
Mr. McCarthy said that vehicles are cutting through the parking lot at the High Street Condos to get to Cass Avenue. The chain that prohibited the cut through has been removed and a speed bump was installed. There used to be parking there in 1991 to block it off, but Building Commissioner Kenneth Cimeno told them to go to the Planning Board or move the parking. The parking plan is from 1980. They were supposed to come before the Planning Board, but never came. They took out the parking spaces and put up the chain. The neighbors want the chain put back up, but the plan calls for it to be open. The Fire Chief also wants it open. Mr. Podolski suggested that a sign saying “Fire Access Only.” Mr. Bethoney suggested a sign saying “No Cass Avenue Access.”

A second issue is the dumpster area. The enclosure is in poor condition. People who do not live at the condos are dumping their garbage. There is also no enclosure for recycling bins. They want to put up a new stockade fence around the dumpster with a gate that is locked. There should be another enclosure for recycling with a gate and a lock as well.  They have been working with the Board of Health on this. Mr. Bethoney said this modifies the plan. Mr. McCarthy said there is no dumpster on the plan, and asked if the Board could agree that this is a minor insubstantial change, as opposed to triggering a full site plan review. Mr. Bethoney said the fence and the dumpster should just be fixed, and the Board agreed. There would be no necessity for site plan review.

The condo association is not interested in a gate that opens when a car horn is beeped. The residents are not wealthy. There could be safety issues, so something needs to be done. Mr. Podolski said signage should be installed saying “No Cass Avenue Access,” “Emergency Use Only,” or “No Thru Traffic.” 



360 Washington Street
[bookmark: _GoBack]Prior to the beginning of this discussion, Mr. Bethoney recused himself, saying that the agency at which he works has had a professional relationship with Supreme Development. He left the hearing room and did not participate in any part of this discussion or vote. Mr. Aldous moved to continue the Public Hearing to April 27, 2017, seconded by Mr. O’Brien. The vote was unanimous at 3-0. 

Mr. moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. The vote to adjourn was unanimous at 4-0. The meeting ended at 10:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk

/snw
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